February 2020

’69 CLASS CORRESPONDENT
CAPT Bob Gravino

2 Summer Street

Ipswich, MA 01938
(978) 356-0825 (H)

E-mail: rcgravino@aol.com
Website: http://www.uscga69.org
In Memoriam

Peter Thomas Aalberg
“Pete”

December 25, 2019


It is with great sadness that I report the death of Pete Aalberg on Christmas Day.  Stu White sent me Pete’s obituary the following day.  “Peter Aalberg, 72, of Lutz, Florida passed away on Wednesday, December 25, 2019.  He was born on February 18, 1947 in Montclair, New Jersey.  He proudly served in the United States Coast Guard and was a member of the Arts Counsel of Hillsborough County Schools.  He is survived by his loving spouse, Jay Aalberg; son, Jesse Aalberg; daughter, Jaime Aalberg; brothers, Jeff Aalberg, Tim Aalberg; grandchildren, Nick Aalberg, Elliot Aalberg, Isabel Aalberg, and Lily Van Del Rosario.”  Pete’s personal statement in The Class of 1969 Golden Tide Rips: “Former New England boat builder/U.S. Coast Guard officer with MFA Sculpture.  Continues love of the sea and her denizens reseen in oak, teak, and cast iron.  In 30 years carved 12-foot lobster, 16-foot whale crab, and various sized squid, dolphin, octopus, starfish, man-o-war, razor clam, halibut, hermit crab, and anemone.  In addition, squeezed in 27 years teaching high school art and creating private collections from Maine to Florida.”
Stu included the following with Pete’s obit.  “I spent a bit of time with Pete at Homecoming walking the grounds up behind the Chapel and showing him the Exchange and Cadet Store.  Pete had not been back to the Academy in quite a while.  It was great to connect with Pete, and as with other classmates one hadn't seen in a while, there was a strong bond, and the time since last seeing him was irrelevant.  I was glad to reconnect with Pete!” 

Then the memorable stories and remembrances of good times began to flow.  Rich Ford: “My favorite memory of Pete from the Academy was during first class year.  Both of us were assigned as Battalion Staff Petty Officers for the final regimental make.  There were four of us, and by mutual consent at our first formation we agreed that no one would miss us if we never made formation again, so that was our first and last formation.  Sometime in May of ‘69, Pete and I decided to spend a Saturday morning sunbathing on the roof of the new Chase Hall barracks.  We were somewhere between wakefulness and dozing off, when we heard a band begin to play.  Both of us sat up and looked over the parapet at the parade ground as the formations were being reviewed.  Pete said, ‘Oh look, a parade.’  I answered him, ‘I can’t help thinking that we’re supposed to be in it.’  His reply, ‘Yeah, I think so, and if we hurry we might still make it.’  My response, ‘I wouldn’t even know where we’re supposed to form up, so maybe we should just skip it.’ Pete commented, ‘Yeah, maybe we’ll do it next week.’  After that, we watched the parade for a couple more minutes and then lay back down to continue sunbathing.  Pete and I were free spirits!  Pete followed his spirit after his Coast Guard service and became an accomplished artist.  I held out a bit longer than Pete in the Coast Guard, and after 26 years I decided it was time for me to find my free spirit, and I retired.  Now Pete has made the final parade, and all the rest of us will fall in behind him sooner or later…after a little more sunbathing.  So long, old friend!”

John Gaughan: “I am reminded of when I lived with Pete and Bruce Bergmann.  It was before I reverted so it must have been 3/c year.  We were granted a weekend pass and everyone was preparing to get out of town.  Pete had been feverishly working on some kind of leather contraption.  He had a motorcycle stashed in New London and was planning on riding his bike down to New Jersey.  As he was dressing to leave he pulled out the leatherwork and slung it through his arm and over his shoulder.  I asked him what it was and he responded, ‘I made a shoulder holster’, and then took down his 20 pound Bowditch American Practical Navigator text book, opened it and removed a pistol he had hidden in it by cutting out the pages in the profile of the gun.  He slide it into the holster and said, ‘Where I’m going on a bike, you can’t go without one of these!’  
The scene is still etched in my memory like it happened yesterday.  Hail and farewell, my friend.  May you Rest in Peace.”

Bruce Griffiths: “I didn’t get to talk much to Pete at the reunion, but was reminded that weekend that we are a band of brothers bound by time and shared experiences.  So any passing of one of us is a loss to us all.  Whenever I caught Pete’s eye at one of our reunion events, he looked like he was truly enjoying himself.  Saddened that he is no longer with us.”
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1969: Pete Aalberg
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1969: Pete Aalberg, June 4, 1969

Dave Anderson: “The attached photo of Pete Kissinger, Pete Aalberg, Jack McGowan and me was taken on our 1/c cruise to the Caribbean in the summer of ’68, where we put on civilian clothes and took a tour of the Rain Forest of Puerto Rico.  Jack was on the CGC Absecon and the remaining three of us were on the CGC Yakutat.  Unfortunately, LCDR Jim Heydenreich ’59 was visiting the same section of the park, and after some hide and seek, cornered us and wrote us up for a Class I for having civvies.  I guess he didn’t realize we also had a car!  We went to Mast in Puerto Rico before the embarked Commandant of Cadets for the cruise (my memory loss strikes again – he was a Captain and became the father-in-law of Dick Mead ’72), and we were restricted during the remainder of our San Juan port call.  LT Dave Worth ’61 on the Absecon had Jack work some hours off before our Mast, but LT Greg Penington ’60 on the Yakutat did not.”  (Editor’s Note: Two of our lawyer classmates assured me that the Statute of Limitations has run out on the cadet offense of renting a car.)
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1969: Pete Kissinger, Pete Aalberg, Dave Anderson & Jack McGowan in uniform

Bob Pokress: “I’m floored and feel like I just got punched in the gut.  I spent time talking with Pete at Reunion when it would be just the two of us getting an early morning coffee.  We were in Yankee 3 together Swab Summer, and every memory I have of Pete, who was tough as nails and an exceptional gymnast, starts with Pete being the sweetest guy you could know, and the first to lend a hand when there was not enough time to do all we had to get done.  A good and special person; he will be missed.”


As noted in the last Class Notes column, our 50th Reunion weekend was an exciting and emotional event, and hard to describe.  Our compliments to Bulletin Editor Tara King Clark and Class Notes Editor Melissa Yuhas for the excellent job they did in the December 2019/January 2020 edition reporting this celebration.  From the cover photo of the Class of ’69 march-on, to the article and photos of the Class Gift of the George Washington Monument and the Letter to the Editor from Kristen Zarlengo, mother of Ben Zarlengo ‘20; we thank you.  A special thank you to Eileen Foye Kelly, who organized the last 18 years of Academy Homecoming Weekends, concluding with our 50th Reunion this past October.  The Class of ’69 wishes Eileen Fair Winds and Following Seas on her retirement on December 31, 2019 from the Alumni Association as Director of Alumni Relations.

Dave Anderson commented: “2019 had a lot of low points (too many funerals) and a lot of high points.  Our reunion was off-the-charts great, perhaps for Janet and I more than others.  Why?  The Washington Statue.  We grew up close to Washington's Crossing in Pennsylvania.  As seniors in high school and during our Academy years we would occasionally go there to picnic or see the museum.  There is still a re-enactment of Washington's Crossing every Christmas Day.  We took our kids once in the late 1980’s when we were stationed in Philadelphia, and about 10 years ago, a National Cemetery was approved near the Crossing site and named Washington Crossing National Cemetery.  It's open to all veterans and will probably be our final resting place.  We were recently there for a high school classmate's burial (platoon leader in 'Nam).”  

The following note was received from Joanne Soreng, daughter of our beloved Class Advisor, Arne Soreng ’49.  “On behalf of my dad, Arne Soreng, we would like to thank you for your kindness in remembering him at your 50th Class Reunion, for including him in your Golden Tide Rips, and for the amazing gifts of a copy of the book and two beautifully framed pictures from the Reunion.  We enjoyed matching the faces in the photos and the yearbook.  Dad is overwhelmed at your remembrance and your generosity.  Thank you, and congratulations on your 50 years as well!”  (Editor’s Note: Homecoming was the 70th Reunion of Captain Soreng’s graduation from the Academy.)

Bob Thorne organized, and the Alumni Association sponsored, a luncheon at the Academy O’Club in early December to celebrate Doug Brown’s 50 year Academy sports record in the discus, set in the spring of 1969 with a throw of 159 feet, 8 inches.  Ten classmates, seven spouses, members of Doug’s family, and family friends attended the event, along with Director of Athletics Dan Rose, Academy track coach Ethan Brown, Alumni Association Director of Athletic Giving Trueson Tarinelli, and five cadets from the track team, including Ben Zarlengo ’20, who broke Doug’s record with a throw of 163 feet, 1 inch.  Coach Brown presented Doug with a discus detailing the record and a plaque describing his 50 year record.  Classmates in the group photo include Paul Bodenhofer, Mike Sprague, Russ Askey, Wayne Gronlund, Bob Pokress, Doug Brown, Gary Pavlik, Bob Thorne, George Naccara, and Bob Gravino.  Attending the luncheon but missing from the photo is Jim Gynther.  The Brown Family photo includes Doug’s brother Dave, Janet Brown, Ben Zarlengo, Doug, and Doug’s sister Holley.
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1969: Doug Brown & Classmates celebrating Doug's 50 year Academy Sports Record
[image: image5.png]



1969: Brother Dave, Janet, Cadet 1/c Ben Zarlengo, Doug & Sister Holley

Jerry Hale served as the guest speaker at the Valley Forge National Historic Park Veterans Day Commemoration Event, sharing the stage with Pennsylvania Congresswoman Madelein Dean and State Senator Daylin Leach.
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1969: Jerry Hale speaking at the Valley Forge National Historic Park Veterans Day Commemorative Event
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